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INT. LOFT - KITCHEN - MORNING

A sparse apartment shared by two friends.  

WINSTON (20s), the responsible one, rushes into the kitchen. 
Opens the fridge, bathing his business suit in a frosty glow.

GARY (O.S.)
If you’re looking for the go-gurt, 
we’re all out.

Winston whips round to see his roommate, GARY (20s) -- the 
guy who still laughs at Who Farted? shirts -- at the counter.  

WINSTON
Jesus Christ, dude. You scared me.  

GARY
Sneaking out in the middle of the 
night?

WINSTON
It’s seven in the morning. You’re 
wearing sunglasses.

GARY
Wanted to see my bestie off on his 
big day.

WINSTON
You’re not coming with me. You know 
that, right?  

GARY
Well not like this, of course. I’ll 
get my tuxedo shirt.

WINSTON
Remember what your therapist said 
about boundaries?

GARY
(sings, mimics the lyrics 
with hand gestures)

Here’s my space. That is yours. To 
gain entry, knock the door.

WINSTON
I don’t know what bothers me more. 
That the song makes no sense. Or 
that ‘yours’ and ‘door’ really 
don’t rhyme. But it’s effective.



GARY
Don’t forget who got you this 
interview. The hiring manager is my 
mom’s brother’s grandson’s mother.

WINSTON
She’s your cousin. I remember.

GARY
Is that what you’re wearing?

WINSTON
What’s wrong with this?

GARY
No. That’s not gonna work... I got 
you something. Something stylish.

Gary pulls a box from his robe pocket. Inside, an elaborate 
string tie.

GARY
Look at this detailing on the 
clasp. That’s craftsmanship of the 
highest order. 

WINSTON
That’s just a Bolo tie. It’s only 
purpose to let us know who the bad 
guys are in westerns.

GARY
I had this special ordered from The 
Dollar Store. The clasp isn’t just 
decorative. It centers your chakra.

WINSTON
Well, thanks for the gift. But I’ll 
stick with my Garavani tie.

GARY
Yeah... You’re gonna have to wear 
this.

WINSTON
Gary, what did you do?

GARY
I may have, just an incy wincy 
little bit, modified your résumé.

WINSTON
Modified?
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GARY
Nothing big. You got your 
Associates degree from Hogwarts.

WINSTON
I graduated summa cum laude from 
Dartmouth.

GARY
That just sounded so made up.

WINSTON
Continue.

GARY
In your spare time, you parasail on 
above ground pools. Are fabulous at 
arts and crafts, especially with 
Tony Romo collages.

WINSTON
You know. I hate.  The Cowboys.

GARY
How dare you?! That’s America’s 
team.

WINSTON
(gritted teeth)

I can make that work.

GARY
Aaannd... Your name is Saxby 
Roshambo.

Winston can’t hold it in any longer.

WINSTON
SAXBY ROSHAMBO?!!!

GARY
I couldn’t make the collage thing 
work without them believing you 
were from Texas. And nothing says 
southern more than ‘Saxby’.

WINSTON
Why did you have to make anything 
work? I was qualified for the job!

GARY
I know you don’t want to hear this 
right now. But you’re kind of dull. 
And uptight.
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WINSTON
Is this about the matching Speedos?

GARY
You could have at least worn it 
once with me to the park.

WINSTON
I told you, I don’t have the upper 
body strength for a hand-to-hand 
balancing act.

GARY
That’s why I got us that gym 
membership. You’re welcome.

WINSTON
This is a disaster.

GARY
I did this for you. I know how much 
you want to work in accounting.

WINSTON
Marketing.

GARY
Noooo. This is an accounting job.

Winston slumps down in a chair.

WINSTON
Okay Winston. Calm down. Put on 
your thinking cap.

Gary reaches into another pocket. Whips out a bonnet.

GARY
What? This is my thinking cap.

WINSTON
It’s a bonnet.

GARY
But they’re so practical. It keeps 
my head warm and the lace feels so 
soft on my sensitive skin. Plus, 
look at how wide these ear flaps 
are. I can hear conversations from 
across the room. That’s how I found 
out Melissa was cheating on you.
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WINSTON
For the last time, she wasn’t 
cheating on me.

GARY
She said, and I quote, “it’s nice 
sucking Randy Rhoads’ dick”.

WINSTON
She was talking about the recent 
snowstorm and how the ice made the 
roads slick.

GARY
I know what I heard.

WINSTON
She doesn't even like heavy metal.

GARY
So you say.

WINSTON
What am I going to do?

Gary casually slides over the Bolo tie.

WINSTON
Fine!

Gary’s excited. Helps him put it on.

WINSTON
How do I look?  Pardner.

GARY
That’s the spirit... Now, let’s 
hurry up. You’re going to be late.

Gary hustles Winston out the door.

GARY
Oh, and one last thing. You have a 
prized sow named Elvis Pigsley. 
Good luck!

Winston goes to protest, but Gary closes the door on him. 

GARY
Alright bonnet. Let’s go find the  
Groupon I got for that butter 
churning class, where I’m sure 
you’ll be appreciated.
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